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Summary:  The Dean’s office created a committee on the Status of Women in the Krieger School of Arts and Sciences during the Fall of 2002.  The Committee defined its mandate as evaluating the status of women faculty (regular tenure-track and tenured).  This was done under the assumption that there might be clear issues of concern for women faculty, and that determining these would enable us to generate concrete recommendations for immediate action.  These actions would be expected to resonate more widely on campus.  The Committee spent the fall semester gathering information and evaluating it, and the results are contained in this report.  We gathered “hard” data on numbers of women faculty and growth over time as well as the resources available to women faculty for their scholarly work.  We also spoke individually to almost every regular rank  female faculty member about a number of issues of concern, and held small group meetings with women faculty to determine critical issues and generate possible solutions.  The results give us a clear picture of where we are, with respect to women faculty in KSAS, and where we should be heading.  In the next pages, we summarize our key findings, along with specific recommendations for moving ahead.  Realizing these goals will require strong commitment on the part of the administration.  As stated in the 1999 Report of the Provost’s Committee on the Status of Women for the University, “Perhaps no single factor is more important in ensuring progress toward meeting these goals than leadership”.  We look forward to such leadership, and hope that we can reconvene within the year, to assess our progress.

1. Representation of Women among Regular Rank Faculty 

The Deans provided data on the numbers of women among regular rank faculty, which we could then compare to data from 1996-7, and even farther back, to those from 1979 (both drawn from the Provost’s report in 1999).  

· On the positive side, there has definitely been some progress from 1979 to the present; at each level, there is greater representation of women.  

· However, this is tempered by the fact that, at each level, growth has been extremely slow.  At the Full Professor level, there has been growth from 5% of faculty (1979) to 12% (1996) to 16.7% (2001).  Given the small size of the faculty, the growth in absolute numbers is quite small, from an N of 6 to 34.  At the level of Associate Professor, representation moved from 11% (1979) to 36% (1997) to 42% (2001).  But again, the absolute numbers are small, representing a change from 6 women faculty to 9 in 1997 to 10 in 2001.  At the level of Assistant Professor, growth moved from 19% (1979) to 35% (1997), to 34% (2001), with absolute numbers of 6, 14, and 16, respectively.  

Other facts make clear that the situation is in dire need of change.  For example, some departments (e.g. Chemistry, Earth and Planetary Sciences, History of Art, Mathematics, and Classics) have either no women faculty, or only one at the level of Assistant Professor.  And representation at the level of Full Professor across departments is at a level lower than that of Assistant Professor in 1979. 

 Informally, the most frequent comment among senior women faculty was that they were represented in shockingly small numbers.  Part of the problem here is the current tenure structure, which promotes a “leaky pipeline” by losing women who could join the ranks of senior faculty.  Tenured women are not being hired in sufficient numbers to compensate for this problem, and there may not be sufficient attention being paid to aggressive retention of junior women.  The fact of small numbers has widespread repercussions.  For example, there was universal sentiment that women have a disproportionate burden of participation on committees (and even as Chairs).  Although all recognized that it was an important positive fact that women were represented on important committees, they also noted that this takes away from time to do their scholarly work.  The solution is not to lessen participation on committees.  Rather, it is to hire more women.  As another example, some noted that the small number of women on faculty may be a detriment to attracting female undergraduates, who may be likely to go elsewhere because of more friendly environment.  The lack of female mentors for female graduate students and female assistant professors cannot allow a healthy environment for younger women, which surely contributes to the “leaky pipeline”.

· RECOMMENDATIONS:

Johns Hopkins must – and can-- become a leader in the representation of women on their world-class faculty.  To do so, the administration will have to aggressively recruit women at all levels. To see the depth of the problem, consider the following thought experiment:  If the faculty grows by 10%, as envisioned by the Strategic Plan, this would create approximately 27 new positions.  If every one of these positions were used to hire senior women, the KSAS would have, at the end, a total of 61 women Full Professors, 10 Associates, 16 Assistants, for a grand total of 87 women—29% of the faculty.

We recommend a goal of hiring at least 50% women into all faculty positions over the next 5 years.  This target might seem like a very ambitious one, but it is clear that success in bringing a substantial number of new faculty women to Hopkins is absolutely essential if we are to make progress.  We suggest the following mechanisms: 

To hire more senior women:

· Develop an Initiative for Women Faculty designed to specially recruit senior women.  Make this a target of the Capital Campaign, and include it as a specific part of the Strategic Plan, along with a more general target that is aimed at enhancing diversity on campus.

· Use target of opportunity mechanisms to provide special recruiting into currently non-existing departmental positions.

· Activate Endowed Professorships and target them for senior women.  Women still occupy only 17.% of these positions.
· Provide departmental incentives for hiring women, for example, by offering “2 for 1” hiring in departments that recruit senior women.

     To hire and retain more junior and mid-career women:

· Closely monitor recruitment of junior positions, stating that the recruitment of women into these positions is of the highest priority in the administration.

· Strongly support the hiring at the level of Associate Professor with tenure.   Women who are so hired can then quickly percolate up into Full Professors, and would greatly assist in increasing numbers at the top levels.

· Be aggressive in retaining Assistant and Associate Professors.

  For all searches:

· Provide department with “availability pool” information, and request a list of individuals who have been “invited to apply”.

· Aggressively pursue “spouse support” for husbands of women at all ranks.  Recruit the assistance of other units of the University and the Board of Trustees to assist with employment of spouses in non-academic areas.

   For other levels:

· Increase visibility and participation of women at all levels of the administration.  Until women can be seen at all levels of campus, JHU will have the “feel” of a male-dominated institution.

2.  Resources

· Salary 

The Dean’s office reported that they have been vigilant in attending to salary equity, and that they now conduct yearly equity reviews, entering multiple factors into their analysis.  This is clearly important progress, and we strongly support continuing this process.  However, the results from the most recent analysis indicated that there are still some inequities.

· On average, female faculty members earn somewhat less than comparable male faculty, as determined by the multi-factor model (though the model also has a rather large error of estimate).  Although progress has been made in moving women’s salaries up, the situation must be very carefully monitored, and any specific inequities that are seen should be immediately corrected.  

· Of particular concern is the possibility that there may be systematic gender bias at a level that is not discernable by the regression model. For example, there may be more inequity for more senior women who have been at Hopkins for long periods of time (i.e. 10 years or more), who have perhaps received smaller yearly increments over a period of many years, and thereby have much greater disparity with their male colleagues.

· Faculty Research Budgets
· The Dean’s office examined these, and determined that the amounts involved showed no overall gender bias:  Among those receiving FRBs, the amounts were either equal or slightly biased in favor of women.  However, there appears to be a discrepancy in numbers within the natural sciences.  In particular,  in the Natural Sciences, male faculty currently receive FRBs in greater numbers than female faculty.  This situation should be remedied, especially in view of the concerns on the part of senior women in the natural sciences that there appears to be a lack of discretionary funds within the school, which prevents necessary updating of equipment and space.  There were no inequities within Humanities and a bias in favor of women in  Social Sciences.  
· Start-up Packages

There were numerous concerns voiced by female faculty that start-up packages may not equitable over gender.  The concern ranged from observations that the start-up packages recently offered to junior and senior women were “adequate, but not impressive” to concerns that there is subtle bias at work.  In particular, there was a perception by women faculty that there tends to be better communication between prospective male faculty members and (often male) Chairs and Deans.  One example concerned the sense that men are more aggressive negotiators, and are likely to ask for larger packages than women because of negotiating style.  Everyone acknowledges that start-up packages are based on “need”, and that need varies enormously over disciplines, rank, and even individual labs.  But women voiced the concern that this individual definition of “need”—while appropriate in many regards—might also be influenced by gender-related negotiating style.  In concrete terms, this could mean, for example, that women might request less (though it fills their “need”) and that this would result in considerably smaller packages across the board than men.  

· Space
Possible gender inequities in the assignment of space appear to be the result of newer faculty members (often male) receiving large start-up packages at the expense of existing projects (sometimes those of female faculty members).  The data here are relatively informal.  The data on square footage of space do not show any obvious bias, but the committee agreed that these might not, in any case, be the most meaningful data.  Rather, we asked individual women about their characterization of resources, including space.  Most faculty reported adequate space, although several indicated that they needed more space as their research programs developed, and that there were difficulties in negotiating with Chairs for additional space.  This sometimes occurred in the face of newer faculty members (often male) receiving large start-up packages together with large amounts of space.  This, together with a sense on the part of women faculty that negotiating for increases in space is difficult has led to some perception that the administration could improve its on-going support in these matters. 

· Other resources
Possible gender inequities may exist here, and may be due to the absence of clear guidelines for obtaining discretionary funds from the Dean’s office.  There was a consensus among women faculty that lack of such funds made it especially difficult periodically to effectively carry out one’s research.  Moreover, it was unclear to many women how—if funds were available—one could obtain them (without simply going to the Chair to make a request, not a desirable solution).  The particular gender-related problem here is thought to be the absence of clear guidelines for obtaining discretionary funds for travel, special events, upgrades in equipment, etc.  The perception of being “out of the loop” could be improved if there were clear guidelines.  A positive example here is the Dean’s Summer Incentive Grant for junior faculty, which is already in place, and perhaps should be more clearly announced.

RECOMMENDATIONS


We commend the Dean’s office on their active yearly monitoring of salary equity, and we support continued vigilance on their part.  We also recommend that the Dean’s office:

· Repair the current salary gap between men and women

· Carefully monitor Faculty Research Budgets overall, and repair inequities 

· Look closely at start-up packages and encourage Chairs to evaluate these in terms of equity, and in terms of the “culture of negotiating”

· Stress to Chairs the possible changing needs of faculty, with emphasis on equity

· Introduce new competitive funding opportunities (perhaps once or twice a year) that can be applied for, within the Dean’s office, and which could cover travel, special events, or research projects that are new and not part of one’s current program.  Make these available to the entire community, across rank and gender, and form a committee to evaluate proposals and award funds.  The key here is establishing clear and public guidelines for availability of any funds, thus increasing an atmosphere of openness and equity.

3.  Climate

Evaluation of the climate ranged from positive to very negative, citing sexual harassment issues and lack of transparent, accessible channels of communication.  Most positive comments reflected the perception that things have, indeed, changed for the better, with greater sensitivity on the part of colleagues to the difficulty of having both a career and family.   However, a number of serious concerns were echoed across all ranks.  We have categorized these as falling into several categories:

A.  Need for Day Care
Perhaps more than any issue, female faculty noted that it is critical to have high-quality, accessible, affordable  day care on the Homewood campus. This is the #1 issue for Assistant and Associate Professors, and a critical issue also for Full Professors, many of whom have gone through the difficult period of having to scramble for day care during the early parts of their careers.  A number of points were universally agreed upon:

· High quality, affordable Day Care must be provided on the Homewood Campus. 

· It must be open to faculty, staff,  post-docs, and graduate students.  Currently, post-docs and students who have children are often forced to bring children into the lab, which can be both distracting and dangerous (especially in the Natural Sciences).  Moreover, there are occasions when the day care is located far away from work, and this often has quite negative impact on women’s work schedules.

· Fees should be on a sliding scale, but all faculty agreed that they would be willing to pay extra for high-quality child care that is on campus.

RECOMMENDATION

· Immediately pursue the development of Day Care on the Homewood Campus.  One possibility is the basement of Gilman Hall; another is a part of the several buildings currently undergoing construction. Use the Medical School’s new daycare as a model, and invite those who developed that facility to speak with the Academic Council about how to develop a similar facility at Homewood.

B. Maternity Leave

There was agreement that the current existence of a  maternity leave and “stop the clock” policies were important and positive steps.  However, there were concerns that, at present, the maternity leave policy and the way in which it is realized are not ideal.  These are the problems.

First, there appears to be some lack of clarity among women faculty and their Department Chairs as to exactly what the policy is, and how it is carried out.  Some women were unaware that a formal policy even exists.  Others expressed frustration that they had to negotiate directly with their Chairs to get the leave, and that this caused friction.  Others observed that the 3-month leave policy—while very welcome—did not do enough to realistically allow a healthy balance between work and family to be established at this critical time.  For example, women who have labs observed that the 3-month leave was fine in the ideal—but that not one of them could realistically “drop out of sight” from their labs for a full three months.  The result is a 3-month period during which time is split between caring for a newborn and running the lab from home.  Some women suggested an additional 3-month period during which there was teaching release, which could help with the transition while being realistic about demands from an ongoing lab.  There was concern, however, that  individual Chairs were not particularly sensitive to these issues.  For example, one woman stated that she had requested teaching release for one semester after her pregnancy, and was told that she could have this if she doubled her teaching load during her pregnancy!  Clearly, this does not amount to any teaching release.  Worse, this kind of reaction seems to reflect a lack of understanding about fundamental issues facing academic women who choose to have a family.  There was universal sentiment that a fair – perhaps even generous—maternity policy would be key to both attracting women to Hopkins and to retaining them.

RECOMMENDATIONS
· Clarify the current Maternity Leave Policy with Chairs, and widely advertise it to all faculty, to ensure that it is understood.

· Establish a function in the Dean’s office to consider Maternity Leave requests rather than leaving it to be “negotiated” through Chairs.

· Consider extending the 3-month leave to a 6-month paid leave, or amending the 3-month leave to add a one-semester teaching release beyond the 3-month full leave.  Such a change could have significant impact on the ability of Hopkins to attract new women recruits, as well as changing the climate for those currently on the faculty.

C. Sexual Harassment
Despite the fact that the University has a clear policy of no sexual harassment, the committee determined that there are problems in keeping these issues at the forefront among people who can have the most impact, for example, Department Chairs.  Instances of clear sexual harassment were reported in the committee meetings, as well as observations of more pervasive and subtle kinds of behavior that—though they might not be clear cases of harassment—create a climate of intimidation and discomfort.  One example is the difficulty negotiating maternity leave, which we described above. Although this might not seem like a sexual harassment issue, it can become one, when women perceive that their concerns are being dismissed or when there are roadblocks to legitimate requests.  Another is the considerable opacity of procedures around the tenure process (see below), which is often felt to be due to insufficient clarity on the part of Chairs, which could reflect a subtle kind of gender bias.  Finally, we heard of failures within current channels meant to monitor harassment:  One  faculty member told of a case in which a gender-bias complaint was met with the reaction, “If you don’t like it, then leave” (which she did). 

Two components of a successful anti-harassment policy are clarity of statement and clear procedures for dealing with harassment situations.  

RECOMMENDATIONS

· Develop a different kind of oversight committee.  The committee should be housed within the Dean’s office, not in Human Resources.
· Hold a yearly or bi-yearly workshop on harassment with mandatory attendance by Chairs.  Several committee members noted that a workshop on harassment was carried out several years ago, and was very successful in raising awareness.  

· Twice per year, send out a statement from the Dean’s office regarding gender-related policies; maintain a web site for all faculty to see these and update them regularly.
· Maintain vigilance in the Dean’s office, and promote vigilance among Chairs, addressing this topic  at Chair meetings. 
· Make a clear statement on maternity leave and sabbatical policy available on line, and ask for supervision of these requests by the Dean’s office.
D. Need for Transparency and Openness in Tenure Process
Concerns were expressed that many of the procedures regarding tenure and hiring were inaccessible to female faculty, leaving them to believe that they were “out of the loop”.  Faculty who had been through the tenure process at Hopkins over the years felt that the entire process was cloaked in mystery.  Some younger faculty who are approaching the process felt completely uninformed about exactly what procedures were used, what criteria would be used within their departments, where their dossiers were at any point in time, etc.  There needs to be an improvement in access to information, and in the clarity with which information about these issues is communicated to female faculty.  We should note that we do not know whether this is a gender related problem, but it was one that women faculty felt was a strong component of the current climate, and that it could and should be improved.

RECOMMENDATIONS

· Emphasize to Chairs the importance of monitoring tenure cases, providing accessible information to candidates and explaining the process in a timely fashion.

· Ensure equal access to tenure policies.  Post as much useful information as possible about the process on a web site.

· As part of department self-evaluation, ask Academic Council to inquire, for example, how each department implements the tenure process, what are examples of achievements used to decide on promotion, etc.
· Ensure that faculty Chairs review junior faculty once a year and provide constructive feedback.
E. Need for Mentoring

Both senior and junior women agreed that there is virtually no mentoring for female faculty here at Hopkins.  Senior women universally felt that this would be very valuable; junior women were more variable, but agreed that it would be very welcome.  Some mentioned other systems, such as the one at Stanford, where each new woman faculty member is assigned a mentor.  The goal should be to provide information and to serve as a sounding board for concerns.  A larger body within the Dean’s office—perhaps a women’s faculty caucus—could be the source of mentoring programs, and also could make recommendations to the Dean’s office regarding equity issues.

RECOMMENDATIONS

· Set up a mentoring network.

· Set up a Women’s Faculty Caucus whose responsibility would be to oversee the mentoring, and to weigh in on other issues of relevance for women faculty at Hopkins. 

· Sponsor a series of informal meetings for women faculty, perhaps twice a year, in which issues of concern could be raised.

4. Evaluation of these goals

We are very pleased that the Dean’s office has invested in this committee.  We believe that the information we have gathered gives a quite straightforward and valuable assessment of the status of women faculty in the KSAS.  We also believe that the recommendations we have made are all do-able.

We look forward to discussing these recommendations with you, and would like to reconvene within a year to see what progress has been made.  
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